COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 23 NOVEMBER 2006 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:


Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge 
(as substitute for Councillor S Bowman), Earp, Fisher 
(as substitute for Councillor Parsons), Glover, Luckley 
and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT:
The following portfolio holder attended part pf the meeting:  Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure;  Councillor Jefferson, Finance and Performance Management;  Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities;  Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage. 

COS.119/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Hendry, Parsons and S Bowman.

COS.120/06
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items on the Housing and Health Services Unit Structure and the Homelessness and Hostels Review as well as any other items arising through the budget process which may mention Supporting People.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that if any contracts with Supporting People were discussed he would upgrade his interest to “personal and prejudicial” and would leave the meeting at that point.

Councillor Luckley declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on the Sports Facility Feasibility Study.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that her brother is on the Board of Carlisle Leisure Limited.

Councillor Riddle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she is the Chair of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services.

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on the Carlisle Sustainable Strategy (Community Plan).    He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is the City Council representative on the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership ie the Carlisle Partnership.

COS.121/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – (1) That the minutes of the meeting held on 31 August 2006 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

(2) That the minutes of the meeting held on 18 October 2006 be noted.

COS.122/06
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.123/06 
PRIORITISATION OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING 


PROPOSALS

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) presented Report CORP.52/06 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2007/08 budget process.  Details of 11 revenue bids for recurring expenditure and 6 revenue bids for non-recurring expenditure were submitted.

Ms McGregor commented that the bids would need to be considered alongside the current forecast budget shortfall in 2007/08 and in 2009/10 and the other savings and income proposals.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.253/06) had referred the report to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.  The Committee then considered and commented on the three new priorities for revenue spending which fall within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Equality and Diversity – a bid for £14,706 during 2007/08 and a recurring revenue budget of £12,000 in subsequent years.
The Deputy Chief Executive outlined the bid stating that it was not for staffing but was for other resources such as consultations, focus groups, research, training, publications and pilot projects.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
There was concern that, although the budget for 2007/08 contained an element for Disability Awareness Training, there was no such provision in 2008/09 and 2009/2010.  Members thought that Disability Awareness Training would be an ongoing issue which should be mandatory training as part of the induction of all Council staff.

Dr Gooding responded that the initial cost in 2007/08 would be for an intensive training session for all managers.  This would have a large up-front cost.  In future years, Disability Awareness Training would be aborsbed in the General Training budgets.  He agreed with Members that Disability Awareness Training should be mandatory for all staff and he undertook to take this up on behalf of Members.

(ii)
As the bid was not for staffing resources, there was a question about how Equality and Diversity Policies would be delivered and which Officers would work on them.

Dr Gooding advised that he would have to prioritise the workloads of his staff.  Equality and Diversity has been identified as a high priority and also a high risk for the organisation.  The risk being that the Council will not have the ability to meet its objectives.  He would need to manage the workload of staff to redirect some to work on Equality and Diversity.  In an ideal world he would like to employ additional staff but the finances were not available for that situation.

Members commented that it was essential to support the bid and stated that the Committee would have a significant role in monitoring implementation of Equality and Diversity.  The significant question for the Committee was the adequacy of the budget allocation.

(b) Pirelli Rally – the sum of £15,000 to support the rally due to take place in May 2007.  The sum is based on an estimate of the level of external sponsorship from other local partners that is likely to be achieved.
The Director of Development Services outlined the bid stating that 2007 would be the third year that the Council would be involved with the Rally.  Officers would continue to seek local sponsorship and the total £15,000 contribution would be required if the Council did not manage to secure any further local sponsorship.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
In response to a question seeking clarification of the amount the Council had contributed in 2006, the Director confirmed that the Council’s contribution for 2006 was £15,000.

(ii)
Members asked how the value or benefit from the investment of £15,000 in the Rally was measured. 

The Director responded that local partners have been asked previously to record the direct benefits they get from the Rally but they have found it difficult to do this.  There are also reputational and economic benefits for the city which again are hard to quantify.  Some work had been carried out in South-west Scotland and the North East estimating the benefits of rallying to the local economy but much of it was speculative.  If the bid was approved for 2007 the Council would encourage partners to be more specific in recording rally connected benefits.

Members stated that it was important to try to measure the benefits arising from this investment.

(iii)
In response to a question about future commitments to the rally, the Director advised that no commitment had been made beyond 2007.

(c) Pop2thePark – a bid of £15,000 to organise Pop2thePark.   
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) outlined the bid stating that the amount requested was the amount the Council would need to contribute in the worst case scenario to ensure that the event breaks even.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder commented that the Executive, when considering this bid, had stated that on page 49 the first box under the heading, Action to Mitigate Risk, should be amended to read “Major Sponsor Attracted to Underwrite any Deficit”.

Mr Beveridge explained that it was difficult to measure the impact of the Pop2thePark event, although exit surveys are carried out asking people where they came from and why.  There is also a benefit in media exposure for the City Council but it is difficult to measure the direct impact or benefit.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
In response to a question about whether the Officer was confident about reaching the predicted sponsorship of £120,000, Mr Beveridge stated that he was confident this could be achieved as he had had positive indication from a sponsor who was willing to put in a significant amount of funding.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge advised that he could not provide the figures on last year’s contribution at this stage, but would provide the information for members after the meeting.

(iii) Members queried whether attendance at the event had been declining year on year or whether the lower attendance last year was unusual.  Mr Beveridge responded that attendance at the event in the first year was better even though there were better known headline acts at the 2006 event.  It had been unfortunate that the weather on the day of the 2006 event had been particularly poor, which meant that there had not been many tickets sold on the day.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the three proposed bids as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.124/06
SUMMARY OF SAVINGS PROPOSALS AND INCOME 


PROJECTIONS

The Head of Finance (Ms McGregor) submitted Report CORP.53/06 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2007/08 budget process.

The Executive on 20 November 2005 (EX.254/06) had considered the report and referred it to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.  Members considered and commented as follows on three reduced income projections which fell within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Hostels – the Committee agreed to discuss the reduced income projections when it discusses the Development Services Charges Review Report DS.76/06  (Minute reference COS.125/06c).
(b)
Tullie House – the Head of Culture and Community Services explained that the shortfall in income of £60,000 was based on the 06/07 shortfall.  The income shortfall will not be included in future years as costs are being reduced and a review is underway.  The reduction in the number of visitors to Tullie House was also a reflection of a reduction in the number of visitors to Carlisle during 2006 and the number of visits to the Tourist Information Centre had also declined.


Members made the following comments on the reduced income projection:

(i) Members referred to the statement that “equivalent reductions in costs will be implemented to negate the shortfall of income”.  They sought further explanation of how costs would be reduced and how any review would contribute to this.



Mr Beveridge responded that the Development Plan for Tullie House was a separate piece of work but would be linked to the future direction of Tullie House.  The outcome of that Development Plan could have a potential impact on costs.  A member queried whether the assumption about reduction in costs was being related to the potential for Tullie House to be established as a Trust.  Mr Beveridge responded that although Trust status was one option, there were also other options which would have to be considered.


Members were concerned that there did not appear to be a clear indication of how costs would be reduced.  They stated that reductions in costs would have to be planned for and implemented before the budget is set.  Ms McGregor responded that the reduced income in 2006/07 had been met from underspends.  For 2007/08, officers would need to continue to work on reducing costs or finding other ways of meeting income projections.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question about whether Tullie House was being used and promoted as part of the Hadrian’s Wall Experience, Mr Beveridge responded that the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company had been established and Tullie House would be a major facet of that development.  Members queried whether this Council had representation on the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company.  The Culture, Leisure and Heritage Portfolio Holder responded that when the new Chief Executive of the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company took up post in January 2007, decisions would be made on membership of the management part of the Company.  He advised that he would continue to lobby a representative from the City Council to be on that Management Group.

(iii) Members stated that there was a need to look radically at the Council’s tourism marketing strategy in the light of information on the reduced number of visitors to the City.

(c)
Synthetic Football Pitch – the Head of Culture and Community Services advised that improvements works planned for 2006, which would have generated additional income of £43,000 have not yet taken place.  He advised that the budget had been based on successful match funding being obtained from the Football Foundation, but this had not been forthcoming.  Discussions were continuing with the Football Foundation regarding potential funding. If the funding was not available the Council would not proceed with the capital project.


The Director of Community Services added that if external funding was not available, the Capital Projects Board would have to reconsider the allocation for the synthetic football pitch.

There was one additional income projection within the area of responsibility of this Committee, namely:

(d) 
Bereavement Charges – the Committee agreed to consider the additional income projection when it discusses the Director of Community Services Charges Review report DS.760/06 (Minute reference COS.125/06b)

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above on the savings proposals and income projections be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.125/06
SUMMARY OF CHARGES REVIEW

(a)
Licensing
A report from the Licensing Manager (LDS.59/06) was submitted setting out the charges review undertaken in respect of the licensing functions of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

The report had been accepted by the Regulatory Panel at their meeting on 18 October 2006 and the Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.255/06) had noted the report.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

(b) Community Services

The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.45/06 setting out options for fees and charges falling within the responsibility of the Community Services Directorate, i.e. allotments, sports pitches, Environmental Quality services, Food Safety services, Bereavement Services, Arts and Museums and Community Support services.  

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.257/06) had referred the report to Overview & Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget cycle. 

Members commented as follows on the proposed charges:

Sports Pitches - Members referred to the suggestion that “the Council’s charges for 2007/08 are brought into line with Carlisle Leisure Limited.”  They asked what this would actually mean in terms of increases for hiring of pitches.  The Head of Culture and Community Services responded that he did not have that exact information to hand and could not quantify it in terms of corporate charging policy recommendations.  He advised that he would provide Members with that information following the meeting.  Members commented that they would be considering Access to Sport in a workshop in December 2006.

Bereavement Services - The Director of Community Services tabled additional information on how the proposed increase in fees of 10.1% would relate to individual crematorium charges and what the new charges would be for 2007/08 for cremation fees, inscriptions and other specific items.  He stated that bereavement services were facing increasing costs in relation to the purchase of two new cremators and mercury abatement equipment to meet the changes required by legislation.  This, together with increased costs, due to the changes in improvements for memorial safety and lost income due to the private crematorium opening in Dumfries would have an adverse affect on the Council’s fees.  A proposed increase in fees of 10.1% was, therefore, being recommended for 2007/08 with additional increases being planned for 2008/09 so that the Council would reach a break-even position for the service over the next two year period. 

(i) Members queried whether people in the northern part of the Carlisle District area may choose to use the Dumfries Crematorium facility instead of the Carlisle one.

The Director responded that the private crematorium in Dumfries still charges more than the Carlisle crematorium and that some undertakers who had initially started using the facility in Dumfries had since come back to using the Carlisle facility.  Unless the crematorium in Dumfries reduced its prices in 2007/08, Carlisle crematorium prices would still be lower.

Members expressed some concern about the current market situation and the potential for an across the board increase to result in less people using the facility.  The Director advised that officers keep a close eye on the market situation, in Dumfries and also within Cumbria and that market forces are closely monitored and considered.  He felt that the proposed charges would not make Carlisle crematorium an unattractive option.

(ii) Members congratulated cemetery and crematorium staff on the “Cemetery and Crematorium of the year” award and noted that the Council would be moving towards a break-even position for this service.

(iii)
There was a query as to whether the bandings for cremation fees are set nationally.  The Director of Community Services responded that the bandings are substantially set nationally but there is a degree of local flexibility which can be applied.  

(iv)
The 10% increase in the next two years was queried.  The Director responded that the Council was moving to achieving a break-even situation for the service over the next 2-3 year period.  The new cremators should be more efficient but the Council has no control over rising energy costs and this could mean the rises in charges have to be continued into the 3rd year.

(v)
In response to a Member’s question about whether there was more demand for woodland burials, Mr Battersby responded that he did not have the information on trends at this meeting.

Other Charges - The Committee had no comments to make on the other charges proposed in the report.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the proposed charges in relation to Community Services be forwarded to the Executive.

(c) 
Development Services

The Director of Development Services submitted report DS.76/06 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate i.e. aspects of Economic Development and Housing Services.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.258/06) had referred the report to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget cycle.  

Members commented as follows on the proposed charges:

Assembly Rooms  - The Director advised that income generated had not covered costs for the Assembly Room for a number of years now but this had to be balanced against the community benefits of the Room for Community and Voluntary Groups.  If the room was to be made attractive for business or conference use it would require a substantial degree of investment to upgrade the facility.

Members commented that the Assembly Room was a useful facility for voluntary groups and noted the proposed charges increase.

Housing Services - The Committee were also considering the reduced income projection highlighted in report CORP.53/06 (Minute ref: COS.124/06).

The Homelessness and Hostels Co-ordinator (Mr Stephenson) advised that there had been a major review of hostels and there was a new approach to charges and budgets for hostels.  Officers were proposing that budgets be set which accurately reflect the cost of the service and it was proposed that income be increased through higher charges to achieve a balanced budget through a number of measures:

· Increasing rent and service charges to a level which is still within the Housing Benefit threshold where maximum subsidy is recoverable by the Council.

· Personal charges do not currently reflect the cost of the service and are also not comparable with the reality of moving on to living in the community where there are higher energy, water and Council Tax costs.  These are two valid reasons for increasing the level of personal charges.

· Officers believe the amount of grant the Council receives for delivering the Supporting People contract for London Road is too low and does not reflect the amount of support provided under the contract.  Officers are negotiating with Supporting People to achieve a higher figure.

· Maximising occupancy within homeshare accommodation by setting higher occupancy targets and managing voids better.

Members then commented as follows:

(i) Members referred to the charges and income table on page 20 of the report and sought clarification of the situation in relation to family and homeshares where increases in charges were proposed but predictions of annual income for 2007/08 were lower than 2006/07.

Mr Stephenson responded that the income for families would be different as it was being proposed that there would be one level of charge for everyone whereas there are currently differential charges.  In relation to homeshares, the figure for income in 2006/07 had been taken from the budget projections but actual income had been significantly below that target figure.  2007/08 income projections were based on a more realistic occupancy target of 70%.

(ii) The importance of budget control and management  was recognised and the proposal to identify three service centres – John Street, London Road and Homeshares, with each having a self-contained budget to reflect their individual service costs as much as possible.  However, Members commented that there would inevitably be an element of cross-subsidy and hoped this would not be at the expense of ascertaining what the individual budget situations were.  Mr Stephenson responded that each of the three service centre budgets would have a different bottom-line figure and each one would be monitored on the basis of that budget.

(iii) In response to a question about whether hostels are currently full, Mr Stephenson advised that during the past couple of months the service has almost been at the point of having to use bed and breakfast accommodation again.  Hostels are currently about 80-90% occupancy with Homeshares slightly lower, but arrangements are being put in place to improve this.

(iv) Members recognised the fact that currently personal charges were at an unrealistic level but expressed concern about the proposed increase in charges and the effect this would have on residents in meeting these increased charges.

Mr Stephenson responded that the current personal charges were not meeting the basic energy and utility costs and the costs of the service needed to be met through income generation.  Plans would be discussed with residents between now and implementation of the new personal charges with a view to identifying any issues and assisting people to maximise their income.  He did acknowledge that there would be an impact.  Members expressed concern about making sure a large increase in personal charges in one year.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the charges proposed in relation to Development Services be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.126/06
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The Head of Finance (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.54/06 detailing the revised Capital Programme for 2006/07 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme from 2007/08 to 2009/10 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.  

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.259/06) had referred the report to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget process. 

The Committee considered and commented as follows on the following new capital spending bids which fell within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Belah Community Centre Refurbishment - £320,000

The Head of Culture and Community Services advised that discussions were also being held with other agencies regarding potential funding sources for improvements to Belah Community Centre and if the bid was approved officers would continue to seek other funding.

A Member commended this bid, stating that people from the community had been trying to improve the community centre for a number of years and it was important that the centre be brought up to the standards of other community centres.

Members then made the following comments:

(i) The need to improve Belah Community Centre was recognised but a Member suggested that officers should also keep up to date on the latest situation regarding the potential for other local facilities becoming available.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question about whether a feasibility study had been conducted on the Belah Community Centre, Mr Beveridge advised that one was conducted about 3-4 years ago and there had been consultations with local people at that time.  The Director of Community Services added that the improvements to the Community Centre would be on the current site but the level of improvements would depend on external grant funding available.

The Committee felt that this bid should be supported.

(b) Play Area Development - £75,000 in 07/08 and £50,000 each year thereafter.  Mr Beveridge added that the additional finance would be to address issues highlighted as part of the play area policy and to continue the programme of improvements.

(i) The play area policy had identified each of the play areas and had talked about prioritisation for improvement.  There was a query as to how long it would take to go through that prioritisation process and improve each of the areas.

Mr Beveridge responded that there were currently 70 play areas in various states of repair.  Officers had prioritised the play areas using a matrix which had been approved by Members and this prioritisation had been implemented throughout this year and would be the basis for continuing play area improvements in the future.  It was difficult to estimate how long it would take to complete the refurbishment of all the play areas.

Members commented that there may be a need to re-prioritise in future years as the refurbishment programme progresses.

(ii)
The importance of the issue of planning gain from new developments was highlighted and it was suggested that this should be considred in a broader context.  Developers should not just be asked to provide new smaller play areas, but consideration should also be given to the potential to improve existing area, where this is a more appropriate option.

Mr Beveridge advised that this was being discussed with planning colleagues, particularly in relation to S.106 Agreements and highlighted that it was not simply about money but also about establishing a need.  There would be situations where it is better to enhance existing areas than provide new ones.

The Director of Community Services advised that a report on this issue was being produced for consideration early in 2007.  The Chairman commented that although planning aspects would come under the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, this Committee would wish to have input to that report because of responsibility for play areas.

(iii)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Beveridge advised that each play area is checked weekly and there is also an annual external inspection.  Ongoing repairs to play areas are funded from a separate budget.

The Committee welcomed the bid for planned and continuing investment in Play Areas.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the proposed new capital spending proposals be forwarded to the Executive with a recommendation that they be supported.

COS.127/06
GENERAL BUDGET ISSUES

(a)  Further Savings Areas to be investigated - Members referred to the Summary of Savings Proposals and Income Projections in Report CROS.53/06 and in particular to the statement in paragraph 7 on “further saving areas to be investigated”.  Members commented that they did not have details on these further saving areas but they would be an important part of balancing the budget.

The Head of Financial Services responded that Officers were continuing to investigate and develop these further saving proposals through the Senior Management Team.  

Members emphasised that the Committee would need to see the details of any further savings affecting the areas of responsibility of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Financial Services liase with the Head of Scrutiny Services to ensure that Members of the Committee receive the information and if possible have an opportunity to comment on any further savings areas identified which fall within the area of responsibility of this Committee.

(b)  2006/07 Budget - A Member referred to the report on the General Fund Revenue Budget 2007/08 and 2009/10 on the Base Budget and Summary Budget Projections (CORP.51/06) which was within the responsibility of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

The Member recognised that Corporate Resources would be considering this report but referred to the projected deficit in 2006/07 and expressed concern about this deficit. The Member then queried how much money had been spent on Consultants during the 2006/07 financial year.

The Head of Finance responded that she did not have the information on the amount spent on Consultants at the meeting but could provide it to Members at a later date.  In relation to the projected deficit, she advised that it was not an overspend but rather projected under achievements of income, and it was not being proposed that the budget for the year be increased but that the under achievement be met through underspends.

Members commented that the situation regarding under achievement of income needs to be addressed for future years’ budgets.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s concern about the under achievement of income projections for 2006/07 be noted and the Head of Financial Services be asked to provide Members of this Committee with information on the amount of money spent on Consultants during 2006/07.

The meeting was adjourned at 11.35 am and reconvened at 11.40 am.
COS.128/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny presented the work programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a)
An access to a Sport Workshop will be held on 14 December 2006.

(b)
The programme for monitoring the contract with Carlisle Housing Association has been changed in order to ensure that better comparator information will be available at appropriate times.  Monitoring reports will be presented in June and November 2007 and this will be reflected in next year’s work programme.

(c)
Museums Development Plan – this was due to be considered at this meeting but would be reported to the first or second meeting of the Committee in 2007.

(d)
The date for consideration of Carlisle Renaissance - NWDA programme should be 11 January 2007.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

COS.129/06
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.90/06 highlighting the forward plan (1 November 2006 to 28 February 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee. 

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 November 2006 to 28 February 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b)
Changes to Scheduling of Forward Plan Items

RESOLVED – (1)  It was noted that the item on the Tullie House Development Plan, which had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting, had been deferred to a future meeting in order to allow the bid to be submitted to the Heritage Lottery Fund.

(2)
That the Head of Culture and Community Services be asked to ensure that the Committee is given an opportunity to have input into the consideration of the Tullie House Development Plan at an appropriate stage.

COS.130/06
REFERENCES AND RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

The Executive on 23 October 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a) EX.229/06 – Housing Capital Programme – Update Report

The Executive had considered and received the comments of this Committee on the Housing Capital Programme. 

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be welcomed.

(b) EX.230/06 – Raffles Vision – Options for Vacant Properties

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the options for vacant properties as part of the Raffles Vision.  The Executive had received this Committee’s observations and suggested that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee might benefit from a visit to Raffles to see the current position with Raffles Vision.

The Director of Development Services advised that the Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.288/06) had subsequently approved the transfer of the freehold interest of the three properties to Two Castles Housing Association for a nominal fee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive response be welcomed.

(2) 
That consideration of the Raffles Vision by the Committee be scheduled for an appropriate future meeting and this could be linked with a visit to Raffles if appropriate.

COS.131/06
REVISED PARISH CHARTER AND MONITORING THE RURAL STRATEGY

The Rural Development Officer (Ms Rankin) presented report DS.96/06 regarding the draft revised Parish Charter which had been developed through an extensive consultation exercise.  The report formed the main basis of the monitoring of the Rural Strategy.

The notes of the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group held on 30 October 2006 were circulated.

The Lead Member of the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group commented that the work of the Group had taken longer than anticipated due to the need to consult with all Parish Councils.  The Group had ensured that their Charter was written in plain English, with all acronyms fully explained.

Mrs Auld, Carlisle Parish Councils Association commented that she appreciated the City Council’s input to the development of the Charter.

In considering the Report, Members made the following comments and observations :

(i)
The plain English used in the explanations provided in the draft Charter was appreciated.

(ii)
Section D – 2 of the draft Parish Charter puts a responsibility on the City Council to look at ways of involving Parish Council Representatives in the work of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  It was emphasised that this it important for the Committee to ensure wider stakeholder involvement and to assist with rural proofing.

In relation to the monitoring of the Rural Strategy the Chairman commented that this had not been considered for a number of months and asked when there would be a full update on the issues including Development of Parish Plans and reviewing the Strategy.  Ms Rankin responded that the Rural Strategy had been developed as the rural arm of City Vision and there were now discussions taking place with relevant officers on the integration of the Rural Strategy into the Community Plan.  The timetable for future reporting would be dependent on the timetable of the Carlisle Partnership for developing the Plan.

The Chairman accepted that position in relation to the Strategy but was concerned that the Action Plan continued to be monitored to ensure that actions were being carried out.  Ms Rankin undertook to provide a report on the Action Plan at a meeting of the Committee in early 2007.     

RESOLVED – (1) That the minutes of the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group held on 30 October 2006 be noted.

(2) That the work of the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group is endorsed.

(3) That the commitments made in the draft Parish Charter are noted.

(4) That the draft Parish Charter is referred to Executive for consideration and approval with the suggestion that the Executive should refer the Parish Charter to the City Council for information in order to increase awareness of the Parish Charter amongst all Members.

(5)  That the Committee thanks all participants in the Parish Charter Task and Finish Group, particularly those from external agencies such as Carlisle Parish Council Association and the Carlisle Association of Local Councils.l.

(6)  That the Rural Development Officer present a report on progress against the Rural Strategy Action Plan at a meeting of the Committee in early 2007.

COS.132/06
THEATRE/ARTS CENTRE FEASIBILITY STUDY

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) presented report CS.65/06 summarising the initial findings following extensive work by the consultants appointed by the City Council on the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study stage 1.

The Executive on 23 October 2006 (EX.232/06) had endorsed the recommendations of the Stage 1 Feasibility Study and requested that the Director of Community Services progress Stage 2 of the Study and investigate the development of The Sands Centre Hall as an events venue.

Mr Battersby reported that the Executive approved progression to Stage 2 to prevent delay to the work.  The procurement process had been carried out and a consultant had been appointed.  As part of Stage 2, the following pieces of work would be progressed:



(i) 
A study assessing the capital and revenue costs for a theatre/performing arts centre and the preparation of an outline business plan.



(ii)
A study, in conjunction with Carlisle Leisure Limited, assessing the potential to develop the events potential at the Sands Centre.

The Chairman expressed some concern that Stage 2 study had been commenced before this Committee had an opportunity for input.  He highlighted the importance of ensuring that items are scheduled to come to this Committee first or to go to the Executive then be referred to this Committee before decisions are made.  It was stressed that opportunities for scrutiny and meaningful input need to be programmed in at appropriate times during consideration of the Stage 2 report.

The Head of Culture & Community Services (Mr Beveridge) commented that whilst the options being examined in Stage 2 are outlined in the report, the consultants will also examine any other options that may have been overlooked as they were not available at the time.  In progressing Stage 2 potential users of such a facility would need to be considered. 

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In response to a question regarding the scale of the project and the size of the theatre in Keswick, Mr Beveridge stated that the main facility at Keswick has 450 seats.  Based on consultation with potential users and audiences the reality of operating and running a theatre and size of the population, an 800+ theatre had been discounted.  A theatre of 400 seats was considered to meet the requirements of the Carlisle area.

(b)
A Member commented that the development of The Sands Centre as an events venue was a good idea, but confirmation was sought that it would be complimentary to the Theatre/Arts Centre and not an “either/or” situation.

In response Mr Beveridge confirmed that the improvement was not intended as an “either/or” situation and would compliment the Theatre/Arts Centre.

The Chairman commented that the timing of the exploration of The Sands Centre option needed be scheduled to coincide with Stage 2 of the Feasibility Study, as they have an impact on each other and he was concerned that the two were being disconnected.  Mr Battersby responded The Sands Centre was run by Carlisle Leisure Limited (CLL), but the Council and CLL were investigating the potential.  There were also other current issues outwith the direct control of the Council which would have an impact eg the review of secondary education in Carlisle.

(c)
A Member commented that they would prefer the title to be Performing Arts Centre rather than Theatre, to encourage use by amateurs and sufficient rehearsal space.

Mr Beveridge responded that it is referred to as Theatre/Arts Centre but was shortened to Theatre for ease of expression.  Feedback from users made the same point regarding availability of rehearsal space.  He stated that the University could be key in the development of facilities, similar to the arrangements currently in place at the Stanwix Theatre in the Cumbria Institute of the Arts.

(d) 
The Chairman expressed concern that the number of options are narrowing.  He stated that option 6 (Lonsdale) is clearly identified as a strong option but asked what the Council’s position was in practical terms given ownership of the building and current intentions of the owner.

Mr Battersby responded that in order to make progress the Council needs the owners’ approval to access buildings in order to measure and prepare plans.  Approval is currently being sought from some private owners to ensure access.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study be welcomed.

(2)   That the plans to take forward Stage 2 are noted.

(3)  That the Committee wishes to be involved at an early stage in the consideration of Stage 2 report and officers are asked to schedule in appropriate opportunities for input and scrutiny by the Committee.

(4)   That the potential use of The Sands Centre as an events venue should be part of the consideration and if possible timed to coincide with the reporting of Stage 2.

COS.133/06
SPORTS FACILITY FEASIBILITY STUDY

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) presented report CS.64/06 containing feedback from the consultation process undertaken on the Sports Facility Feasibility Study together with the options for potential infrastructure improvements to enhance sport facility provision in the City Council area in future years.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.267/06) had approved the options outlined in the report as the basis for future sports facility development in the City.

Mr Beveridge, in outlining the options, referred to swimming provision and the consultant’s major capital option in relation to the replacement of the Pools facility.  He advised that as the funding opportunities were not available at present it was not proposed that this be undertaken but rather that improvements be carried out on the Pools facility.  Any specific improvements would be proposed as part of the 2008/09 budget process.

In relation to the Brampton Pool, the consultant’s had wrongly assumed that this was a Council led project.  They failed to recognise that the project for a pool at Brampton had been from the outset and remained a community led initiative to which the Council has provided advice as and when required.  It was suggested that City Council Officers continue to assist the project through Officer time.

He commented that the facilities study provides the Council with a map for a way forward rather than a shopping list of potential facilities.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
In response to a query about Parish Council responses to the consultation, Mr Beveridge advised that the document had been circulated to all Parish Councils but that only two had responded.  A Member commented on some incorrect wording in the consultation form which should read “if yes please give details” instead of “no”.  The Committee were concerned that only two Parish Councils had responded.

(b)
There was some concern about what the Council had gained from the Facilities Study when compared with the cost of carrying it out.  The report had essentially come up with two options which the Council was currently pursuing and had misunderstood the community based initiative in relation to swimming provision in Brampton.

Mr Beveridge responded that the study had provided a lot of background information, consultation feedback and post code analysis which would not have been available had the study not been carried out.  He acknowledged that the additional value in terms of the options was not as great as anticipated, but it did provide a significant amount of research information which would be useful.  The total cost of the Feasibility Study was estimated to be between £24,000 and £25,000.

(c)
It was suggested that the information provided in the Feasibility Study could be used for reviewing and updating the Sports Strategy.  Mr Beveridge responded that the Access to Sport workshop planned for the Committee in December 2006 would feed into the review of the Sports and Physical Activity Strategy.  The Strategy had a five year duration and had commenced in 2003 and would run out in 2008.  It was his intention to review the Strategy over the coming months with input from this Committee.  The Strategy also needed to be reviewed due to the change in funding emphasis from Sport England with a move away from capital build to development of existing capacity.

(d)
Reference was made to the statement that the Council had been providing advice as and when required in relation to the Brampton Pool project.  There was a query as to whether the Council had ever expressed anything stronger in terms of support for the project.  

Mr Beveridge responded that the Council had provided advice on funding, including how to secure external funding and had helped to arrange meetings with Sport England.  He hoped that the offer of advice and support was welcomed by the people involved in the project.  Major funding for the project would need to be provided by external agencies and funding bodies.

The Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder added that the Sports Facility Feasibility Study had showed that in various areas the Council is be as good as any other Council in the provision of facilities, and the serious shortages were ones which the Council was already progressing.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed that the approach adopted in the report is noted but the Executive is asked to look at further ways to assist the Community Group in Brampton regarding the provision of a Pool including appropriate expression of support to underpin funding bids made by the relevant community groups.

(2)
The Committee notes the importance of ensuring that as much as possible of the information gathered as part of the Sports Facility Feasibility Study Exercise be used to inform other areas of work to ensure optimum value from the exercise.

COS.134/06
CARLISLE SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY PLAN 2007/2017

The Carlisle Partnership (formerly the Local Strategic Partnership) Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.55/06 describing the processes and schedule for the production of a Sustainable Community Strategy for Carlisle, including the intentions for future reports to Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committees and final adoption by the City Council.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.268/06) had commended the processes, schedule and draft framework to Overview and Scrutiny Committees before a further report to the Executive on 19 February 2007.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
An explanation was sought of the use of the phrase “bottom up and top down”.  Mr Kemp explained that this related to the Plan being the meeting place between national policies and priorities and local priorities.   

(b)
Page 3 referred to moving beyond economic and social and to environmental aspects.  It was asked what strategies were being developed to ensure that environmental issues were included in all aspects of the Community Plan.  

Mr Kemp responded that efforts were being made to ensure that environmental considerations are built into all processes, activities and groups of the Partnership at all stages.  An environmental sustainability proofing mechanism had been introduced to three of the priority groups and would be presented to the fourth shortly.  In addition considerations of diversity, equality and rurality would be dealt with using the same mechanism.  The intention was to embed the above considerations into partnership activities from their inception so as to develop a culture of environmental, diversity, equality and rurality consideration.  

(c)
Page 5 referred to the involvement of the private sector but it was suggested that there should also be inclusion of the voluntary/community sector.  Mr Kemp responded and acknowledged the contribution of the voluntary and community sectors undertaking to ensure their inclusion in future reports.

(d)
The reference on page 9 of the report to links with other strategies particularly the community safety and housing strategies was welcomed.

RESOLVED – (1) That the processes and schedules for the production of the Sustainable Community Strategy for Carlisle and the draft framework of the Plan be noted.

(2)
That the Committee looks forward to a further report on the Community Plan at the meeting in February 2007.

COS.135/06
Housing and Health Services Unit - Structure

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted report DS.81/06 updating Members on the current Housing and Health Services Section Structure.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Members requested a copy of the structure with the names of Officers beside each post and with acronyms explained.  Mr Taylor undertook to circulate that information to Members after the meeting.

(b)
There was a query as to whether the Enabling Officer and Development Officer posts were pitched at an appropriate level of seniority for the delivery of the Strategy and the Action Plan.  

Mr Taylor responded that the work was mainly at the project delivery level and he believed they were graded appropriately, although the posts, as with all other posts, were subject to the Job Evaluation process.

RESOLVED –  That the structure of the Housing and Health Services Unit be welcomed and the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager be asked to circulate a copy of the structure with officers names against each post and acronyms  explained to all Members of the Committee.

COS.136/06
Homelessness and Hostels action plan update

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted report DS.100/06 providing an update for Members following the Overview and Scrutiny Members’ workshop on 21 September 2006.  The report included an updated plan and summary of outcomes from the workshop and identified ongoing activities linked to Phase 2 of the Action Plan including potential future developments.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
If the Carlisle Foyer Project progresses would there be a link with Young Peoples Housing Panel.   Mr Taylor responded that should the project progress it was anticipated that there would be a link and the development of such a Foyer scheme would become the focus for a significant amount of activity.

(b)
A glossary should have been provided with the report.

(c)
Members welcomed the proposed Foyer initiative which would see the YMCA building being brought back into use for the benefit of the community.  In response to a question, Mr Taylor advised that it was anticipated that there would be 15 accommodation units within the building.

(d)
Reference was made to page 4 of the Action Plan and clarification sought on the statement about looking at the supply of alternatives for temporary homeless accommodation.  Members commented that this could have budget implications.

Mr Taylor responded that meetings had been held with different providers throughout the city and discussions had taken place on the need to examine at how services are managed, for example to ensure that maximum use is made out of home share units.  Alternatives could include consideration of an outreach type of floating support to those living in home share facilities.

(e)
Members referred to the proposals to consult with hostel residents as service users and asked how this would be conducted given that information gathering by staff from the hostels would not be easy as they would be seeking feedback from clients on the service they directly provided.

Mr Taylor responded that he would be meeting with Officers from Homeless Link to get their advice and experience on the best ways to approach consultation with the service users.  It was anticipated that an independent person or organisation would be used to carry out the consultation.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomes their report and progress on the projects and looks forward to further updates at future meetings.

COS.137/06
SUSPENSION OF A COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – that Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.
COS.138/06
Housing Renewal Update

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted report DS.98/06 containing information regarding the progress made in various aspects of the work of the Housing and Health Services Section and indicated future developments that were being taken forward.  The report had been prepared as a consequence of a Housing Workshop held on 22 February 2006.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
There were references in the report to some developments not being taken forward due to pressure on staff and insufficient staff to implement some developments.  Members queried if there were sufficient staff and finance available.

Mr Taylor responded that when the Housing Strategy was approved, capital revenue bids were made and approved on the basis of the information available at the time.  Following the stock transfer, the Housing Service was under capacity and a lot of the money allocated had enabled the service to catch up.  In relation to individual projects there were a combination of factors which had delayed progress.

(b)
Members referred to the paragraphs on the Home Improvement Agency and expressed concern that the Council will no longer be able to match fund the Supporting People contribution of £35,000.  Although the Council had made up the contribution this year with a capital sum contribution to address the shortfall, this facility would not be available in the future.  Members recognised that a report would be presented to the Executive within the next few weeks on how the work of the Home Improvement Agency could continue, but stated that as the budget process was now underway it was difficult to see how that would be included in next year’s budget.  This could threaten the whole running of the Home Improvement Agency.  Members were concerned that cutting the funding sent out a message to other agencies, including Supporting People who could respond by withdrawing their funding.  The Home Improvement Agency was providing a valuable service but that it did not appear certain for the future.

Mr Taylor responded that it was not as simple as increasing funding and that there were a number of other long term issues which needed to be examined, including the operation of Anchor Staying Put which is running the Home Improvement Agency.  Mr Taylor was confident that the service was viable over the next 12 months but that it was subject to a wider review for its future and Supporting People would be key to that review.

(c)
In relation to the paragraphs on Group Repair and Housing Renewal, Members suggested that the results of the recent Housing Condition Survey should be used to inform officers of particular streets or locations which could benefit.  There was concern that the onus seemed to be put on City Council members to identify streets or locations which could benefit.  Mr Taylor responded that the pilot in Denton Holme would be beneficial in looking at what can be achieved and although there had been a delay in taking this scheme forward, it would start at the end of March 2007.  The lessons learned from the pilot scheme would help with the identification of other schemes for phases 2, 3 and 4.  Although ward member information would be a valuable input, decisions would be based on the Housing Stock Condition Survey knowledge and local officer knowledge.

(d)
The registration scheme for Houses in Multiple Occupation was welcomed and Members hoped that pressure on staff resources did not affect work on this important area.  Mr Taylor responded that officer time was being allocated with priority given to the inspection of high risk properties.

RESOLVED – That the comprehensive report be welcomed and the Committee looks forward to further reports in the future in order to allow further detailed monitoring of progress in these areas.

COS.139/06
LOCAL AIR QUALITY MANAGEMENT – PROGRESS 



UPDATE

The Environmental Quality Manager (Mr Ingham) submitted report CS.53/06 providing information on progress and developments with local air quality management following the Updating and Screening Assessment report 2006.

In accordance with requests of the Committee on 8 June 2006 for progress reports, Mr Ingham reported on progress with the following:

(i) The Updating and Screening Assessment Report had been fully accepted by DEFRA, including the recommendation for an Air Quality Management Area for Currock Street.

(ii)
A number of meetings between different agencies have taken place regarding the development of an Action Plan in relation to the declared Air Quality Management Area in the Stanwix and Kingstown areas.   A number of topic headings for the Action Plan had been agreed and each agency was aware of what it had to do. A draft Air Quality Action Plan should be available in January/February 2007.

In considering the report Members asked the following questions:
(a)
Would the Action Plan deal with the recommended Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) in Currock Street, as well as the one declared in the Stanwix/Kingstown area?  Mr Ingham responded that the Action Plan would address the declared AQMA in Stanwix/Kingstown but would also assist and inform the process if an AQMA is declared in Currock Street.  The preparation of the Plan may help to identify problem routes through the City.

(b)
The AQMA in Stanwix/Kngstown had been declared in December 2005, with 18 months given to produce the Action Plan, would this target be met?  Mr Ingham responded that 18 months was a guideline figure and the Council were on target to produce an Action Plan addressing the problems by July 2007.  Members commented that they would like an opportunity to provide input to that Plan.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the progress outlined in the report be noted.

(2)  That the Environmental Quality Manager liase with the Head of Scrutiny to ensure that an opportunity to consider the draft Action Plan be scheduled into the Work Programme for this Committee.

COS.140/06
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT FOR CUMBRIA – POSITION STATEMENT – VERSION 6 UPDATE

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted report LDS.89/06 summarising the position in respect of the evolution of the draft Local Area Agreement for Cumbria.  The Committee had considered a report on the Local Area Agreement on 31 August 2006.  The Director submitted a full copy of the draft Local Area Agreement as it currently stood.

The Director advised that Government Office North West had commented favourably on  the draft Local Area Agreement submission.  He then set out a proposed timetable for signing off the Agreement.  It is important that both the City Council and the Carlisle Partnership have an input during the finalisation of the hard targets and financial provisions as far is achievable within the timetable envisaged.

The Director drew Members’ attention to Annexe B of the report which set out a summary of the current priorities of the Carlisle Partnership and provided some brief comments in the notes on their inter-relationships with the relevant thematic outcomes expressed in the Local Area Agreement.  He cited as an example one of the notes stating that the obesity reduction target might be better represented by lifestyle change indicators rather than by a measurement of “sport and active recreation participation.”  For example, risk groups could improve their health by starting to walk to work rather than drive as opposed to joining a football team.  It would be recommended to the Executive that the points made in Annexe B be communicated back to those developing the Local Area Agreement.  The Agreement would be considered by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 30 November 2006 and the Executive on 18 December 2006 followed by the Carlisle Partnership in early January 2007.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Referring to the indicators and targets in the Local Area Agreement, a Member asked why in many of the outcomes was there baseline and target information for other authorities in Cumbria but none for Carlisle?

Mr Kemp responded that in relation to the Healthy Communities block some of the other areas in Cumbria are Spearhead Areas and in other blocks they are Neighbourhood Renewal Fund areas.  Carlisle is, therefore, excluded from the targets in relation to Neighbourhood Renewal and is only a Spearhead Area for some of the Healthy Communities outcomes.  Mr Kemp explained that a Spearhead PCT is one which is allocated Government funding to enable faster progress in reducing their significant health inequalities.  To qualify as a Spearhead an area had to be in the bottom fifth nationally for three or more of the five measured indicators in the year the measure was taken.  There were other outcomes where Carlisle was mentioned, for example mortality, as Carlisle is a Spearhead Area in relation to mortality.

(b) In response to a question as to whether Carlisle was close to the qualifying criteria for Neighbourhood Renewal Funds, Mr Kemp responded that the Carlisle area as a whole was not close to qualifying.

(c) There did not appear to be many funding streams set out at the end of the Healthy Communities and Older People block.  Mr Kemp explained that the idea of Local Area Agreements was to bring together funding streams which are currently issued separately from Central Government.  The report set out funding streams which have so far been agreed for inclusion, although the Government may also incorporate additional funding streams at a later date.

(d) Reference was made to Annexe B and the comment highlighted earlier regarding a proposal that indicators on improving health by starting to walk to work rather than joining a sports club would be preferable.  Members commented that something could be built in for older people regarding a healthier lifestyle for example increasing walking levels.  Mr Kemp responded that indicators had to be measurable and an increase in walking is difficult to measure, whereas joining gyms or sports clubs was easier to measure.  Officers agreed with Members’ comments and that is why a note had been included in Annexe B.  Mr Kemp undertook to take this forward further.

Members commented that it was not acceptable to say that because something was difficult to measure we would not do anything about it and it was important to improve the healthy lifestyle of older people rather than just ensure that targets could be measured.

(e) There was concern about the change of use of term from “stretch targets” to “reward targets”, as the focus could be on arguing about distribution of any rewards rather than trying to meet stretching targets for improved delivery of services.  Mr Kemp agreed and advised that he had challenged this change of term.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed of the Committee’s comments as outlined above.

(2)
The Committee notes the current position and timetable for progressing the agreement through to ministerial sign-off in February 2007.

(3)
The Committee looks forward to further reports on the Local Area Agreement in due course.

COS.141/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

On behalf of the Committee the Chairman congratulated Mrs MacKay on her recent appointment as Senior Committee Clerk, which would involve clerking meetings of the Executive.  He thanked her for all the work she had done for this Committee over the years and wished her every success for the future.

(The meeting ended at 1.55 pm)
